### **HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD**

At a meeting of the Health and Wellbeing Board on Wednesday, 7 October 2020 held remotely.

Present: Councillors Polhill (Chair), T. McInerney, Woolfall and Wright and S. Bartsch, N. Bunce, P. Cooke, G. Ferguson, T. Hemming, T. Hill, P. Jones, M. Larking, R. Macdonald, E. O'Meara, K. Parker, D. Parr, C Pritchard, S. Quinn, S. Semoff, M. Stanley, M. Vasic, I. Whiley, D. Wilson and S. Yeoman.

Apologies for Absence: K. Parker, L. Thompson and S. Wallace Bonner

Absence declared on Council business: None

Also in attendance: One member of the press

# ITEM DEALT WITH UNDER DUTIES EXERCISABLE BY THE BOARD

Action

### HWB1 MINUTES OF LAST MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 15 January 2020 having been circulated were signed as a correct record.

# HWB2 CRF ACTION PLAN IN RESPONSE TO RAPID INCREASE IN COVID-19 CASES

The Board received a report on the Cheshire Resilience Forum Action Plan in response to a rapid increase in COVID 19 cases. It was noted that all areas of Cheshire had seen an increased incidence of COVID-19 cases in the last week (as at 14 September) with more significant increases being observed in Warrington and Halton.

In response to these concerns, the Cheshire Resilience Forum had produced an action plan, a copy of which had been previously circulated to the Board. The plan set out a summary of the epidemiological evidence for Cheshire and steps that were being taken now in response to the rapid increase in COVID-19 cases and also what steps were under consideration. The appendix at the back of

the action plan provided a more detailed summary of COVID-19 surveillance data for both Cheshire and Merseyside.

RESOLVED: That the contents of the report be noted.

#### HWB3 WINTER PLANNING

The Board considered a copy of the Mid Mersey Winter Planning document and the two local system winter plans which had been derived from local system partnerships of Warrington and Halton and St Helens and Knowsley. On receipt of the plans the Urgent and Care Network and the Cheshire and Merseyside Health and Care Partnership would aggregate the plans up as a Cheshire and Merseyside response.

It was recognised within the plan that winter was likely to place unique pressures on the health and care system. COVID-19 remained a concern with seasonal flu and other viruses, seeing an increase in transmissions over the winter period. Additional challenges were set out in the plan that would exacerbate pressures on the health and social care system in Winter 2020/21, increasing demand on usual care as well as limiting surge capacity. These factors had all been considered in the winter plans and mitigations of COVID-19 this winter had substantially changed the local response to that used for previous winter planning and the first wave of infection in Spring 2020.

RESOLVED: That the Board

- 1. acknowledge the winter planning requirements; and
- 2. support the two local system winter plans and the Mid Mersey submission.

HWB4 INITIAL REPORT ON THE IMPACT OF THE CORONAVIRUS ON HALTON'S ADULT SOCIAL CARE MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES

The Board considered a report of the Director of Adult Social Services, which provided a summary of the impact of the coronavirus on people known to the adult social care mental health services in Halton. The report set out the work of the Mental Health Social Work Services and the Mental Health Outreach Team. It included some of the adjustments to service delivery that had been made as a result of the pandemic.

The early indications were that the impact of the coronavirus on people's mental health and wellbeing in Halton had been considerable, although it would take at least another quarter before this was more fully understood. A further report could be brought to the Board in the near future which would provide more detailed information about referral rates and mental health outcomes in the subsequent quarter.

On behalf of North West Boroughs' Specialist Mental Health Services, T. Hill provided a brief update of their work and agreed to provide a more detailed update to a future meeting.

RESOLVED: That the Board note the contents of the report.

## HWB5 LLOYDS BANKING UPDATE

The Board considered an update on the work of the Lloyds Banking Foundation in Halton. In November 2019, Halton was confirmed as one of the areas supported by the Lloyds Banking Foundation. In early March, colleagues from Lloyds came to Halton for a two day study visit and met with several key Partners. Since then some of the anticipated activities had been impacted by COVID-19 but colleagues from Lloyds had continued to support partners in Halton with:

- A small grant and advice to the Halton VCA;
- Ringfenced two development grants for Halton charities;
- Assisting with the Halton Foundation; and
- Information gathering on future initiatives in Halton.

RESOLVED: That the report be noted and the work of the Lloyds Foundation in Halton be supported.

HWB6 HBC LOCAL LOCKDOWN EMERGENCY PLAN TO SUPPORT SHIELDED, VULNERABLE AND THOSE SELF-ISOLATING

The Board considered a report that detailed Halton's Local Lockdown Emergency Plan to support shielded, vulnerable and those self isolating for shielded and vulnerable individuals. The plan had been produced in response to a risk of a local lockdown and the impact on these vulnerable individuals who resided within the Borough.

The Authority had developed a suite of Contingency

Plans in response to a virus outbreak occurring, copies of which had been shared with the Board. Should the mitigation measures detailed within the Outbreak Plans not be sufficient to reduce the spread of the virus, a Local Lockdown may be required. Therefore, the aim of the plan was to support the individuals and provide guidance for the Authority and partner agencies in response to the lockdown.

RESOLVED: That the Emergency Plan be noted.

## HWB7 ONE HALTON - UPDATE REPORT

The Board received an update report on work relating to the One Halton Forum, the Integrated Commissioning Group and the Provider Alliance. The report summarised recent initiatives involving NHS Phase Three, Cheshire and Merseyside Health and Care Partnership, the potential for a Cheshire and Merseyside CCG, the Mersey Thought Session held on 16 September, future One Halton Priorities and One Halton Finance (a budget statement was shared with the Board).

RESOLVED: That the report be noted.

Meeting ended at 3.00 p.m.